

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.30pm on Tuesday 27th July 2010. 

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr M Gloster






Mr R Husband



Mr G Jones



Mr S Seymour



Mr L Williamson



Mr B Porter



Mr P Miller



Mr B Tasker



Mr P Hawkins



District Councillors Mr A Warburton & Mr D Hughes – part meeting

Mr Simon Jones & Mr Paul Clements – MHDC Planning enforcement officers – part meeting

Mr Terry Edden – Parish Paths Warden



6 members of the public

1.    WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting, in particular Mr Terry Edden, the new Parish Paths Warden. Apologies were received from Mr J Burton.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS
There were none. 

3. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE LOCAL POLICING OFFICER
The PC was not present and there was no report. 

The meeting was closed at this point to allow members of the public present to speak.

One resident asked if the District Councillors were able to provide any information on the additional powers that were expected to be devolved to Parish Council level. There was no detailed information available as yet.

The chairman then introduced Mr Simon Jones and Mr Paul Clements of Malvern Hills District Council and invited them to speak on the subject of planning enforcement in the parish, specifically with regard to Les Minton Fencing.

Mr Jones stated that a retrospective planning application for the business had been received within the last couple of days and that Vicky Bilton would be the planning officer handling the application. The application would go through the usual planning process and if refused enforcement action would resume.

Mr Seymour questioned the robustness of a process whereby an individual can carry on a business without planning permission and then stall enforcement action by submitting a retrospective application and Mr Husband asked, if the application had only just been received, why the enforcement notice had not gone out on the 16th July as originally stated. The Chairman confirmed that when he had contacted Mr Clements on 17th July he had been informed that the enforcement action was in the process of being put through.

Mr Seymour asked if it was possible to request that land be put back to its original state before a planning application was submitted. Mr Jones stated that this was not possible but might be stipulated as part of an enforcement notice.

Mr Williamson stated that given the problems the parish had encountered in recent years with planning enforcement, first regarding the Bank House and now Les Minton Fencing, how can local people be expected to have any faith in the MHDC enforcement process. Mr Jones outlined the process by which enforcement officers have to prioritise their work, explaining that certain types of action always have to take precedence due to their nature, if for example any action taken would be irreparable.

The chairman asked if the enforcement officers worked full time, noting that the parish council expect to see faster responses than have previously been experienced and better continuity of service, if for example staff were off sick. Mr Williamson requested clarification of the timescale within which the district council were expected to deal with parishioner complaints.

Mr Clements stated that the timescale ranged from one to ten days, depending upon the priority attached to the case and that every effort was made to adhere to this. He also noted that improving communication with complainants was an area he wanted to address as at the present time there would often be work going on behind the scenes that people were unaware of, giving the false impression that nothing was being done.

Mr Seymour asked if the application received was for the fencing business or for another business on the site. Mr Jones confirmed that he believed it related to the fencing business. He also confirmed that it would be subject to the standard 21 day consultation period and clarified the procedure for notifying neighbours.

Mr Williamson asked why, if the application was for the fencing business, it had taken nearly two years to submit and Mr Tasker asked what would happen if any enforcement notice served was ignored. Mr Clements responded that in such a case the prosecution process would start. Mr Seymour made the point that in the case of the Bank House no one had been penalised despite planning regulations having been contravened.

David Hughes noted that both he and Anthony Warburton had sought to improve the planning enforcement process during their term and made the point that it was paramount that the District Council was seen to be acting reasonably. Having been informed that an application was about to be submitted it would probably not be seen as reasonable to proceed with enforcement action. Mr Williamson asked what actions the District Council would take against those parties acting in a criminal manner. David Hughes stated that planning is viewed as a permissive process, with no penalties as such. Mr Williamson noted that the District Council needs to act reasonably towards both parties, not just the transgressor.

Mr Cresswell objected to Mr Williamson’s implication that he was acting illegally or criminally. The Chair asked Mr Williamson to withdraw his remarks.  Mr Williamson stated that if he had used such terms he had meant them in a general sense, apologised to Mr Cresswell and stated that he had in no way intended to imply that Mr Cresswell was acting illegally.

The chairman thanked the two planning officers for their attendance and asked if they would be kind enough to stay to hear item 6d

The meeting was reconvened.

4.
TO RECEIVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 25th MAY 2010 
Having previously been circulated, the minutes of the parish council meeting and annual meeting were confirmed and signed by the Chairman. 

5.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Worcestershire County Council
The County Councillor was not present and no report was submitted.

b) Malvern Hills District Council
Cllr Hughes highlighted the Worcestershire PCT consultation on cancer treatment strategy, noting the need for improved cancer treatment services within the County, particularly with regard to radiotherapy. He provided information and questionnaires and encouraged those present to submit a response.

Cllr Warburton referred to the forthcoming expenditure cuts in local government and stated that despite this the District Council intend a 0% increase in council tax for 2011/12. He requested that the Parish Council do the same with regard to the precept.

The Chairman noted that he had visited the recycling facility and been impressed by it and Mr Hughes stated that recycling rates were up. The chairman expressed the hope that expenditure cuts would not lead to a change to fortnightly refuse collection and Cllr Warburton assured him that this would not be the case.

Cllrs Warburton and Hughes left the meeting at this point

6.
 TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES


Item d was dealt with first for the benefit of the planning officers present.

d) 
Advertising signs and banners

     Mr Porter had received a complaint from a resident regarding the proliferation of signs in the hedges in the area of the Bank House roundabout advertising The Fold and noted that The Bank House were also erecting additional signs in the vicinity, the effect being both untidy and distracting. Mr Gloster had counted 34 signs of various types between the Bank House and Chapel Lane and referred to an article on the matter in the local press. The issue of planning permission for signs was discussed with Mr Gloster noting that in order to take any action it is necessary to submit an enforcement complaint form and following the earlier discussion it seemed likely that such complaints would be treated as very low priority.

The meeting was temporarily closed to allow the planning enforcement officers present to comment.

Mr Clements explained that signs fell into a number of categories of express or deemed consent and Mr Rowles noted that in general, if an advertising sign is not on the premises of the business concerned, it would probably require planning consent. A report should be made to the District Council in the first instance and the initial response would be to ask the landowner to remove offending signs.

The chairman provided information on the rules and regulations relating to signs to Mr Porter and thanked the enforcement officers for their assistance.

The meeting was reconvened and Mr Clements and Mr Rowles left the meeting.

a)  Play area – Leigh Sinton – item deferred to later in the meeting

b) Donation to Memorial Hall – item deferred to 15d

c) Highways Matters

1) Missing road sign – Bransford roundabout 

Sign still missing despite having been re-reported. The Chair has also reported this as part of the speed limit review.

2) Condition of road surfaces & verges – Leigh

No update on this matter as yet.

3) Stocks Lane – bright light distracting drivers

The light has been lowered and is no longer a problem.

4) Ditch clearance by landowners 

The clerk had requested information regarding the location of problem ditches. Mr Porter provided details of a ditch requiring clearance on the Leigh road close to the Bank House roundabout.

5) Condition of road surface & pavement – Hop Pole Green

Cllr Smith had been following up the complaint. The clerk to request an update. 

6)  Overgrown Vegetation – Bank House roundabout

The vegetation has been cut down but the weeds have not been dealt with. The clerk to request that The Bank House treat the weeds in the spring.

  7.

TO DISCUSS THE SPEED LIMIT CONSULTATION – A4103 LEIGH SINTON & BRANSFORD



The Chairman had met with Mr Dicken of WCC and driven the roads concerned with him. He read out the ensuing report which recommended that at the Hereford end of Leigh Sinton a section of 40mph speed limit would be put in place to act as a “buffer zone” on the approach to the reduced length of 30mph speed limit. At Bransford Mr Dicken would support the installation of a VAS on the approach to the roundabout junction from both sides along the A4103. He will also look into the possibility of moving the existing signage approaching from the Worcester end to make it more visible.



The Chair had raised the possibility of introducing a 40mph buffer zone on the Worcester side of Leigh Sinton. Mr Dicken reported that WCC are not in a position to change either the existing speed limit or to put in a 40mph speed limit at this time. This is due largely to the environment at present not complying with the recommendations of the speed limit review. If however the school parking development did become a reality, then he could see that slightly reducing the current extent of the 30mph limit and putting in a 40mph buffer to extend just beyond the lay-by, would be a realistic proposition.



Mr Porter raised the problem of heavy lorries carrying waste materials being driven along the A4103 in the vicinity at speed and with little regard to other road users in the Bank House roundabout area. The local police will be contacted with a view to providing a safety camera in the vicinity.
  8.

TO CONSIDER A LETTER REGARDING RURAL RATE RELIEF – BRANSFORD SERVICE STATION



The Chairman read out a letter from the proprietor of Bransford Service Station expressing his disappointment that the parish council had not financially supported his request for rural rate relief and detailing the impact this has had on the business.


The matter was discussed particularly with regard to inconsistencies between the information contained on the application and the actual operation of the business and with regard to the service local people need the business to provide. The Chairman agreed to meet with the proprietor to discuss the matter. 

  9.

TO DISCUSS THE PROPOSED OPEN MEETING REGARDING THE A4103/B4503 JUNCTION IN LEIGH SINTON



Mr Williamson summarised the discussion that had taken place at the earlier planning meeting and the decision to hold an open meeting so that the opinion of villagers could be gauged before making any further comment to MHDC.  He then noted that planning permission had been granted for the recent application to extend the time for the development to be completed, highlighting a section stating that work on the scheme should start by 1st September 2010. Since to the knowledge of the parish council no scheme had been approved, Mr Williamson was requested to seek clarification from MHDC as matter of urgency.



The Chairman suggested that the planning committee be empowered to call an open meeting as and when necessary and all were in favour.

  10.

TO CONSIDER A REQUEST FOR SPEED HUMPS IN STOCKS LANE



The Chairman read out a letter from a resident requesting support for the installation of speed humps in Stocks Lane to reduce the speed of traffic and improve safety for pedestrians. The matter was discussed and the consensus was that speed humps would not be an appropriate solution on this stretch of road but that a footpath on one side would solve the problem of pedestrian safety. It was also noted that there were currently no signs warning drivers of the presence of the school. The clerk was requested to write to WCC highways requesting signage and the installation of a footpath and to inform the resident concerned of the action being taken.   

  11.

TO DISCUSS LETTER FROM WCC REGARDING WINTER SERVICE FOR 2010/11



A letter received from WCC regarding planning for dealing with the effects of severe winter weather was read out. The chairman requested that councillors contact the clerk with any suggestions and it was noted that any information forthcoming could be incorporated into the parish emergency resilience plan. 

  12.

TO CONSIDER AN APPLICATION FOR RURAL RATE RELIEF – THE POST OFFICE, LEIGH SINTON



A letter had been received from MHDC stating that the Post Office in Leigh Sinton is under new ownership and asking if the parish council would support an application for rural rate relief by the new owner. No further financial contribution would be required, the contribution for the full year having already been made. The matter was discussed and it was agreed unanimously that the parish council should continue to support the business.
  13.

TO CONSIDER ACTION REGARDING OVERGROWN CONIFERS – KILN LANE



Following a complaint made by the resident of the adjoining property, it had been agreed that the parish council should address the problem of the large overgrown conifers on parish council land at the entrance to Kiln Lane. It was agreed that the best solution would be to remove the trees completely and the Chairman had approached four local contractors for quotations. It was agreed that the quote of P R Denley of £200 to fell the trees and remove all materials from the site be accepted and the clerk was requested to contact Mr Denley accordingly.



Mr Williamson noted that care should be taken to avoid work being carried out during the nesting season. The Chairman agreed to check the trees and adhere to any necessary regulations.



It was also suggested that a working party be organised to attend to the pear trees on the site.   

  14.
FINANCE

a)
Accounts paid and received


Accounts paid and received are shown in appendix 1.


b)
Accounts passed for payment


There were none.

         15.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS        


   a)  Planning Committee



Mr Williamson noted that there were a number of planning applications that would be received within the next few days and requested that planning application 10/004266/FUL be deferred to the next planning meeting.

Regarding the planning application for the Romany Gypsy site, Mr Williamson informed the meeting that the application had been revised and is now being considered as to whether it meets a strategic need rather than focussing on the status of the applicants. In this form, the application would be considered in terms of whether it complies with the current MHDC Planning Regulations (such as DS1, DS2, DS3, DS17 etc). It was noted that MHDC are awaiting a landscape report and that the matter would not be discussed before the September development control committee.
b)  Affordable Housing Group


The results of the village walkabout and assessment of sites for the provision of affordable housing had been circulated and were discussed. It was agreed that the most suitable sites were site 2, SHLAA site reference MHLS04, next to Upper House Farm/Nash Green, Sherridge Road and the site in Bransford owned by Mr & Mrs Farr where planning permission for affordable housing had previously been granted but had now expired. It was further agreed that the next step would be to contact the rural housing enabler and MHDC and the Chairman agreed to make the necessary arrangements and convene a working group meeting.

c)  Footpath Working Group


Mr Edden introduced himself and gave a brief report on his work in the role to date, noting that he has received good support from both the working group and from WCC countryside services. Meetings were now being held either in a local pub or whilst walking the footpaths and a meeting with the area footpaths officer was to take place on Wednesday 28th to discuss the work the group would be undertaking and the P3 work.

The clerk was requested to include Mr Edden’s report in the next issue of The Sphere and the Chairman suggested that a parish walk could be organised. He also made Mr Edden aware of the ongoing problem of deep ruts on ‘Green Lane’ extending from Dingle Road to Alfrick.

d) Memorial Hall Committee

It was noted with sadness that the Chairman of the Memorial Hall, Mr Des Symonds, had passed away. 
Regarding the proposed grant to the hall, it was noted that the new booking clerk appeared to have matters well under control but that in the absence of a report and financial update from Mr Burton discussion of the grant be deferred to the next meeting.

Mr Porter noted that now that car boot sales were no longer being held at the garden centre it might be something that the hall would like to consider holding. He agreed to suggest the idea to Mr Burton. 

e) Community Resilience Working Group.

Mr Sharp reported that work on the plan was still underway.

16.

TO RECEIVE COUNCILLORS REPORTS, QUESTIONS AND ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA



Mr Williamson requested an update on a letter previously circulated regarding problems caused by parking in the road leading up to the school, particularly with regard to parking in marked parking spaces and obstructing access to drives. The Chairman reported that he had taken up the matter with Highways and had reported back to the resident concerned and no that no further action was necessary. The Headteacher of Leigh & Bransford Primary School has agreed to write to all parents at the start of the new school year highlighting the parking issues.



Mr Porter provided an update on his review of the ROSPA report on Bransford play area and highlighted a number of repairs that were needed. The clerk agreed to provide Mr Porter with details of suppliers previously used so that he could follow the matter up. He also noted that several of the trees need to be pruned and the clerk agreed to request that this be attended to the next time the grass and hedges are cut. 



Mr Porter asked that the congratulations of the parish council be passed onto the organisers of the Leigh Flower Festival, in particular Mrs Pauline Phillips and Mrs Ann Sharp for all their work.

17.

TO CONFIRM THE DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING


The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 28th September, 7.30pm at the 
Memorial Hall. 


The meeting closed at 10.00pm








Signed

...........................................








Dated

...........................................
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